FULL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

June 15, 2015 - 1:30 PM

STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WTH DISABILITIES

Felton-Farmington Room, DelDOT Administration Building, Dover
PRESENT

Daniese McMullin-Powell, Chair; Jamie Wolfe, Vice-Chair; Deb Bradl, DOL-DVR; Anthony Carter, JEVS (via phone); Sonya Dyer, Dover AFB; Nick Fina, Advocate; Terri/Brigitte Hancharick, EPIC; Brian Hartman, DLP/DDC; Bonnie Hitch, DART; Chris Long, DHSSDDDS (via phone); Karen McGloughlin, DPH; John McNeal, ADA-DelDOT; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Jim Miller, Polio/ Post-Polio Support Group; Bob Osgood, Parent; William Payne, AAPD; Ann Phillips, Family Voices/Parent; Steve Perales, DSCYF/DPHS; Loretta Sarro, DOL/DVR DODHH; Lloyd Schmitz, Council on the Blind; Pat Maichle, Parent; Wendy Strauss, GACEC; Debra Veenema, National MS Society/DE Chapter Kyle Hodges, Staff; and Jo Singles, Support Staff. 
ABSENT

Patsy Bennett-Brown, Amputee Support Group of Del.; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Monica Edgar, United Cerebral Palsy of Delaware; Lisa Furber, State Rehabilitation Council; Linda Heller, Advocate; Jocelyn Langrehr, DHSS/DVI; Jennifer Lieber, Architectural Accessibility Board; Kathleen McCool, Advocate; and Gary Mears, Parent.
GUESTS
Chris Schilling, Jamie’s Attendant
Victoria Counihan, Deputy Attorney General/Department of Justice
Sharon Williams, DTC
Interpreters:  Lois Steele and Margaret Jones
CALL TO ORDER 
Daniese called the meeting to order at 1:37 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves.  
ADDITION OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
None
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The April 20, 2015 minutes were approved as submitted.  
BUSINESS
Federal DOT Reasonable Modification Rule

Bonnie referred to two documents—her PowerPoint presentation on the ADA/DOT Update and a copy of the Federal Register regarding Transportation for individual with disabilities; Reasonable Modification of Policies and Practices.
Bonnie spoke about the chain of command in the ADA (American with Disabilities Act) as it relates to transit.  She said that the ADA is a civil rights legislation and the DOJ (Department of Justice) has adopted some amendments to the ADA, but they do not have impact until the DOT (Department of Transportation) issues regulations.  She noted that there is a delay before implementation.  She spoke about the summary of change--that “transportation entities are required to make reasonable modification/accommodations to policies, practices, and procedures to avoid discrimination and ensure that their programs are accessible to individuals with disabilities.”  Bonnie commented that the new amendments will not have much impact on DTC (Delaware Transit Corporation) since they are already following reasonable request for accommodations.  The effective date for the new regulations is Monday, July 13, 2015 and Fixed Route, Demand Response, Flex Service and ADA Complimentary Paratransit are affected.  Bonnie reviewed examples of reasonable accommodation:  

· Snow and Ice/Extreme Weather Assistance (already being done).
· Pick Up/Drop Off Locations with Multiple Entrances (already being done).
· Private Property (includes gated communities).
· Obstructions (this has not been an issue).
· Fare Handling (already being done if readily available).
· Medicine (examples are insulin injections and finger stick blood glucose tests).  

· Eating and Drinking (if there is a medical issue, for example, diabetes or leaving dialysis).   
· Boarding Separately from Wheelchair (currently lifts on buses have an 800 lb. capacity; the lifts on the new buses have an 1100 lb. capacity).
· Unattended Passengers (DTC requires that the driver should not be gone for a lengthy period length of time and the vehicles should be within sight as much as possible).
· Need for Return Trip Assistance (does not apply to Paratransit; this relates to dialysis patients who do not need assistance going in but need assistance going back).
· Five-Minute Notification Call (working on upgrading the telephone system, but not yet implemented).
· Opening Building Doors (this is already being done). 
· Hard to Maneuver Stops (a more seasonal driver should be on these types of routes).
· Navigating an Incline or Around Obstacles (as long as it can be maneuvered, the driver is expected to assist with this). 

Jamie asked about a person in a power wheelchair asking for assistance from the driver if the power wheelchair is in a tight spot.  Bonnie stated that this is a safety issue since so many wheelchairs are different, but is being looked into by DTC.       
Bonnie reviewed four situations when a request may be legitimately denied:

· When granting the request would fundamentally alter the entity’s services, programs or activities.

· When granting request would create a direct threat to the health or safety of others.

· Where, without the requested modification, the individual with a disability is still able to fully use the entity’s services, programs, or activities for their intended purpose.

· Where grant the request would cause an undue financial and administrative burden.

Bonnie provided examples of exceptions as follows:

· Dedicated vehicles or special equipment in a vehicle
· Exclusive or Reduced Capacity Paratransit Trip

· Outside of the Service Area or Operating Hours

· Personal Care Attendant

· Hand-Carrying 

· Intermediate Stops

· Payment (is expected at time of service)

· Caring for Service Animals

· Exposing vehicle to Hazards

· Specific drivers

· Luggage and Packages

· Requests to Avoid Specific Passengers

Bonnie commented that DTC is close to having pre-paid service.  She noted that tickets will always be an option for people.  She added that $3 tickets are now available for purchase.  Bill mentioned that some beach communities allow for an account on a phone.  Bonnie commented that some transit agencies provide this, but there are issues with it when a phone gets lost or stolen or a change in service.  She added that it is under consideration, along with some other ideas since technology is constantly changing.  She commented that apps can be costly and some transit agencies are connecting with universities to find out who can write the best app to keep costs down.  Ann asked about bar code scanning.  Nick commented that some vendors may be willing to create an app pro bono.                         

Bonnie stated that they are setting up a special review for proper evaluation of requests for reasonable accommodations.  She will be making the final decision and documentation has to be provided on why the request was denied.   She expects that there will be an audit done in the spring by FTA (Federal Transit Authority) during the review.  Bonnie stated that policy is currently being developed and she would like to email it to the State Council for review and feedback next week.  A final policy should be in place by July 13, 2015.  Pat asked about the training the drivers receive since some drivers seem to know what is expected and others do not.  Bonnie commented that she plans to get with drivers in the driver’s lounges to update them as quickly as possible.  She will also be monitoring for compliance.  There will be a special code into the system so if someone calls Customer Relations, the complaint will go directly to her for review.  Pat asked how the riders will be made aware of the changes.  Bonnie stated that there will not be a mass mailing, but it will be put on their website.  They may put a bulletin on the bus for drivers to distribute.  Nick asked about how they know the variable in what individual drivers do in practice of what is required and how to close that gap.  Bonnie commented that the only way they know is if a customer lets them know that the driver is not doing what is required.  She said that it would be difficult to gauge because some riders may not ask for any accommodation, while another driver may get numerous requests.  Nick then asked if performance evaluations are completed.  Bonnie stated that drivers are monitored through ghost riders, but there is no formal evaluation; they look at the number of complaints an operator receives.  Lloyd asked if there are videos or best practices that are utilized.  Bonnie commented that Easter Seals has done some that are used in operator training covering good customer service.  Lloyd suggested that these be available on the TV in the DART driver lounges.  Bonnie said that they would have to be in a different format and will look into it.  Bonnie added that they are looking into specialized training for the eligibility staff and operators, for example, understanding the spectrums of autism and multiple sclerosis.  Jamie spoke about the issue of being dropped off at a particular door for a conference, etc.  Lloyd asked if the fare increase will be mentioned in the newsline.  Bonnie commented that this is still being worked on.  Karen asked if there was a plan on how to educate the public about the changes.  Bonnie said that flyers would be in the vehicles and they plan to work through agencies to get the word out, but added that these are things currently being handled.  Kyle suggested that it could be put in the Rider’s Guide; Bonnie noted that it is currently being revised.  

Lloyd asked if DART was considering more flag stops (designated safe zone where the bus can pull off safely) on the fixed routes, especially below the Canal.  Bonnie commented that they are looking at more stops in some of the more rural areas.  She noted that the flag stops on the flex routes have been successful in Georgetown and Millsboro areas, and allows them to serve customers not previously served on a fixed route.                  

HB 150 Assisted Suicide/”Death with Dignity” Legislation
Daniese stated that H.B. 150 has been temporarily tabled in the House Health Committee.  Kyle referred to four handouts:  H.B. 150; A Progressive Case Against Assisted Suicide Laws; an article dated June 3, 2015 by Jon Offredo (The News Journal) re Physician-assisted suicide tabled in Health Committee; Delaware Voice article (June 5, 2015) by Dr. Nancy Fan and Dr. Richard Henderson re:  Physicians should be healers, not death’s assistants.  Kyle stated that it was important for the Council to take a position.  He spoke about a Task Force that may be convened to look more in-depth into this issue.  He stated that it was important that someone be on the Task Force representing the disability community.  He added that technical observations were previously submitted and incorporated into the bill.  Kyle distributed copies of Brian’s email in which he suggested brief commentary on H.B. 150.  Brian suggested in his email that we let Representative Baumbach that we appreciate his reaching out to the Council in the early stages, but let him know that the majority of the Council does not support the concept of the legislation.  
Daniese read her personal testimony given on 6/3/15 as follows:

HB 150 DWD, Delaware’s recently introduced Physician Assisted Suicide bill is modeled after a law that went into effect in Oregon in 1997.

Many state “There have been no problems in Oregon”

Several of Oregon’s reports have included language such as, "We cannot determine whether assisted suicide is being practiced outside the framework of the law." The statute provides no authority to detect violations.  All we know comes from doctors who prescribed the drugs. Doctors that fail to report their lethal prescriptions face no penalty. Once the prescription is obtained, no further witness is required.  Nothing in the law ensures the person's consent or self-administration at the time of death. Only in the fantasy world of proponents are all families, including subversively abusive ones, happily gathered around the peaceful and willing suicide. 

If assisted suicide is legal, some people's lives will be ended without their consent, through mistakes and abuse. No safeguards have ever been enacted or proposed that can prevent this outcome, one that can never be undone.
The kind of suffering this bill talks about is social and psychological.  Doctors report in states with assisted suicide laws, people are choosing suicide because of loss of dignity, loss of autonomy, feeling like a burden, and loss of control of bodily functions (93%). Less than 28% cited concerns about pain. 

These reasons suggest a meaning of dignity that is fragile and easily lost through disability and dependence on others.  The people acting on these views, proponents admit, tend to be wealthier, better educated, and people with a strong preference for control.  This is presented as a good thing.

We should really look deeper, beyond the simplistic mantra of “choice”. 

In Oregon, Barbara Wagner and Randy Stroup were diagnosed with cancer. Their Doctors prescribed Chemotherapy.  Both were denied their prescribed treatments by the Oregon Health Plan (Medicaid). The Plan would not pay for their chemotherapy, but did offer to pay for assisted suicide.  The cost of the lethal drug for suicide was about $300.00

When assisted suicide drugs cost significantly less than the cost of treating terminal illness, and patients with limited finances are denied other treatment options by their insurance company, they are, in effect, being steered toward Physician assisted death. This is no longer a matter of choice or dignity.

We cannot trade the dignity and life of a human being for the bottom line

HB 150 is not about a person choosing to refuse treatment or forgoing further treatment, or “pulling the plug”, or DNRs, or advance directives. All of these are already legally available. It is about asking a Dr. to actively help cause death, and call it a medical treatment! 

Every major disability rights organization in the country that has taken a position on assisted suicide is opposed to legalization, along with the American Medical Association, palliative care specialists and hospice workers.

Here in Delaware, we should, strive for better options to address the fear and uncertainty. It's not, about death with dignity at all.

Whatever else assisted suicide is, it is not about pain. 
Pain is a medical problem that palliative care can solve.  As renowned palliative care expert Dr. Ira Byock testified,

If I thought lethal prescriptions were necessary to alleviate suffering, I would support them. In 34 years of practice, I have never abandoned a patient to die in uncontrolled pain and have never needed to hasten a patient’s death. Alleviating suffering is different from eliminating the sufferer. Allowing a person to die gently is importantly different from actively ending the person’s life.    

Reject this bill.  Thank you very much. 

Bob Osgood shared his personal experience in watching his wife die from Alzheimer’s.  John McNeill spoke eloquently and powerfully about his personal experience in living as a person with a severe disability.  Ann spoke about her personal experience and expressed her concerns about the legislation.  Bill spoke about his personal experience.  Jim also spoke about his personal experience.    

Nick suggested two recommendations:  

· The State Council lobby to have representation on the Task Force.

· The State Council develop a well written position paper to help influence the outcome of the Task Force.        

Karen commented that we need to agree on a position now, but that whoever represents the Council on the Task Force goes into it with an open mind.      

After much discussion from Council members, a motion was made and seconded to oppose H.B. 150.  There were 13 ayes, 1 nay and 8 abstaining.  Those voting aye were:  Jamie Wolfe, Terri Hancharick, Brian Hartman, Nick Fina, Lloyd Schmitz, Pat Maichle, Karen McGloughlin, Jim Miller, Loretta Sarro, Bob Osgood, Ann Phillips, John McNeal and Anthony Carter.  Bill Payne opposed the motion.  Wendy Strauss, Deb Bradl, Chris Long, Dale Matusevich, Debra Veenema, Steve Perales, Sonya Dyer and Bonnie Hitch abstained.  The motion was carried to oppose H.B. 150.

Kyle spoke about the next steps.  A motion was made to provide written comments consistent with Brian’s recommended language and supporting documents (A Progressive Case Against Assisted Suicide Laws and a Delaware Voice article (June 5, 2015) by Dr. Nancy Fan and Dr. Richard Henderson re:  Physicians should be healers, not death’s assistants) will be included, along with John’s comment that, if there is future discussion, SCPD would like to continue to be involved.  The motion was second and approved.   Kyle asked if he was correct in saying that everyone who opposed or abstained the first motion had the same vote for the second motion.  This was agreed to by the Council.  

Chris asked for clarification regarding communication to the legislators.  She wanted to make sure to make the legislators aware that there are some State agencies, disability advocacy groups and Governor’s Advisory Councils are currently not taking a position.  Kyle asked for the Councils advice and noted that we have never taken a tally on our positions and realized that certain agencies have not discussed this at this time.  Lloyd commented that it would be up to the agencies, other Boards and Commissions to communicate their position.  Nick commented that a vote was taken with names, including the names of individuals who abstained and that there affiliation be applied.  Brian recommended that we issue the letter and that the minutes are a matter of public record and the minutes can reflect the vote.  He added that adding the individual vote tally would undermine the Council.     Steve commented that although he was abstaining, the vote of the Council is the vote that should stand and not communicate the individual votes.  Chris commented that her intention was not to undermine, but wanted clarification when she reports to her Director what occurred at the meeting and is fine with the result.  Chris added that it was important to not sit in judgment if there is not agreement on all the points, particularly if the Task Force goes forward.  
FOIA Open Meeting Obligations
Victoria referred to two documents (handouts)—her PowerPoint presentation regarding Delaware’s Open Meeting Law (The Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) and a copy of Title 29 relating to FOIA.  Victoria reviewed her PowerPoint presentation.  She stated that the presentation is only a summary for reference and is not a complete listing of all that is contained in FOIA or the Attorney General Opinions interpreting and applying it.  Victoria added that she should be contacted for additional clarification.  She reviewed the following information:

· Legislative Declaration (29Del. C. § 10001).

· Overview of FOIA’s Open Meeting Requirements.  Victoria stated that all meetings in which State public bodies meet to deliberate must be open to the public.  The only exception to an open meeting is an “executive session.” 

· Important Definitions - Meetings (29Del. C.  § 10002(g).  Important Definitions – Public body – (29Del. C.  § 10002(h).

· Important Definitions:  Quorum.  According to this Council’s statute, quorum is a simple majority of the statutory number of voting Council members.  
· Public Business – “Any matter over which the public body has supervision, control, jurisdiction, or advisory power.” (29Del.C. § 10002(j).

· Requirements Before the Meeting – Give Notice

· Requirements Notice Exceptions – Non-Meetings under the FOIA.

· When Must Notice Be Posted?  7 Day Notice.

· When Must Notice Be Posted?  24 Hours’ Notice.  Explanation as to why 7 days’ notice could not be given.  (29 Del. C. § § 10004(e)(1) & (e)(3)).
· Notice Contents & Agenda.  Time, date and place of meeting and whether video conferencing will be used.  Preliminary Agenda should be made available.  Specifics were reviewed. 
· How Must Notice Be Given?  Specifics were reviewed. 
· Meeting By Video Conference.  Specifics were reviewed.  
· During the Meeting – Statement from Governor Markell.

· During the Meeting – Voting.  Specifics were reviewed, including all votes must be open; no secret ballots and no voting in executive session.  

· During the Meeting – Minutes.  Specifics were reviewed. (29 Del. C. § 10004(f))
· Executive Sessions – Calling an Executive Session.  Specifics were reviewed.
· Executive Session – Reasons.  Specifics were reviewed.  (29 Del. C. § 10004), including Strategy sessions, including seeking legal advice and discussion of non-public documents.
· Who Can Attend an Executive Session?  Specifics were reviewed.
· After the Meeting – Specifics were reviewed, including posting of approved minutes.  
· Request for Information under FOIA.  Specifics were reviewed.       
Kyle asked if a working group would it be held to the same FOIA laws.  Victoria stated that it would be considered a Committee and would need to meet the obligations.  Nick asked if there was an issue about decisions that the Executive Committee makes on behalf of the Council in the interest of time and that sometimes it is done through email communication.  Victoria commented that any decisions made by the Executive Committee should be brought back to the Council for a recommendation and full vote.  Kyle noted that he would have additional questions.  Meetings must be either in person or by video-conferencing and be at two locations.  Smart phones do not count as video-conferencing and everyone has to be identifiable.  Pat noted that skype and smart phone can be used if noted.  Jim commented about not including end times for meeting which presents a problem for those using Paratransit; Victoria commented that this is not a FOIA requirement, but the Council could decide to give an ending time.
Jamie stated that one of her biggest concerns was the idea of using video-conferencing.  She added that many Council members have significant disabilities and face many obstacles in attending meetings.  She asked how we would get around a reasonable accommodation or ADA statute if she cannot get to a meeting due to obstacles associated with disability.  Jamie gave an example.  Kyle added that ADA requires reasonable accommodations for people with disabilities no matter what the statute says.  Jamie added that ADA is a federal statute and Title II includes State and local governments.  She said that federal statutes overtrump State statutes.  Victoria noted that the Councils statute allows for reasonable accommodation.  Jamie asked about secret ballots being forbidden and asked about voting for officers.  Pat stated that a record of the vote must be kept.  Loretta spoke about scheduling conflicts where she cannot attend a meeting, but she would utilize video relay service and it is recorded by interpreter number, not her name as participant.  She added that people misinterpret this and that it should be noted that she is participating and not the interpreter.  Kyle commented that it would be the Council’s responsibility to note that she is the participant in the minutes.  John commented that the State Code needs to be updated and that the Council may want to take this on as an issue.  He spoke about Title VI.  He added that it would be in the State’s best interest clear up the statutes from a State perspective and that Departments do not know what the requirements are.  There should be some level of oversight.  Brian commented that members cannot vote by phone so those participating by phone cannot vote.  Victoria stated that was her impression, but will clarify this.  Brian stated that some of this is cumbersome, but there is value to having transparency.  He added that sometimes things need to occur quickly and gave an example.  He said that he assumes that the full Council can delegate authority to the Chair to take an official position or approve a final letter without holding another meeting.  Victoria commented that there is nothing specific in FOIA, but she believes it happens in practice.  Kyle commented that we use our Executive Committee if time allows, but sometimes the Chair or staff handles it to expedite.  The by-laws may need to be changed.  Kyle commented that we will need to meet to discuss the by-laws.  Victoria commented that by-laws cannot be used to get around FOIA obligations.  She added that there may be things in the by-laws that may be in violation of FOIA.  She noted that she has not yet focused on the Council’s by-laws.  

Nick spoke about the names of those abstaining being part of the record, but the minutes have to reflect this.  Kyle clarified that the names were recorded for the minutes, not for the letter being written.  Victoria stated that it is okay if the vote is unanimous not to record the individual names, but if the vote is split, the names and how they voted needs to be recorded.  Kyle noted that there will need to be adjustments as we move forward.  He added that the Executive Committee will be meeting to discuss the FOIA requirements.  Victoria stated that her job is to make sure that we implement the FOIA requirements, but understands that this will be a process.  Kyle commented that at times, he writes down who abstained or opposed and it is self-explanatory who approved a motion.  Pat spoke about writing position statements which are voted on by the full Council.  She noted that it does not cover every issue, but covers the major ones.  She noted that this helps her understand how the Council stands on certain issues.  This document is put on the Council website.  Pat asked about video-conferencing with people being in other states which are not allowed under FOIA requirements.  Comment was made that the people in other states are not Council members and would not be affected.  Kyle commented that he may have additional questions after reviewing the handouts more thoroughly.  Victoria stated that questions can be funneled through Kyle.  He added that the Executive Committee would be meeting to discuss this.  Victoria added that she will take questions back to the Attorney General’s Office and get clarification from experts since she is new at this.  She will provide any additional clarification at the next meeting.       
Kyle thanked Council members for the healthy discussion on important issues and wished everyone a good summer.       

Legislative Update
Daniese referred to a CDS Legislative Update document (handout) as of June 10, 2015. 

ADA Celebrating 25 Years

Daniese referred to a flyer (handout) that displays information about the celebratory events scheduled for Saturday, July 18, 2015, in Downtown Dover/Legislative Mall.  Wendy commented that she wanted Kyle to invite agencies to have a table at this event at no charge, but is asking for a donation of two cases of water.  She also asked if anyone want to participate in the parade to let Kyle know.  Bonnie noted that Paratransit is providing transportation that day.  Pat stated that Capital Police are providing security.      
OTHER BUSINESS

None
ANNOUCEMENTS
None
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 4:05 pm.  The next meeting will be held on Monday, September 21, 2015 at 1:30 pm, in the Blue Hen Conference Room/Government Support Services, 100 Enterprise Place, Suite 4, Dover, Delaware 19904.
Respectfully submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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